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	May 2003


Welcome to the May edition of the NMDC Newsletter.  It is of course, Museums and Galleries Month and museums all over the country are planning special events to attract new audiences.  Museums have been much in the headlines but for all the wrong reasons.  This edition includes a report on the destruction of cultural property in Iraq and the international effort to assist Iraqi museums, libraries and archives.  

	NMDC News


	Sir Neil Chalmers Steps Down
Sir Neil Chalmers will step down as Director of the Natural History Museum in October 2004 to become Warden of Wadham College, Oxford.  Sir Neil has been Director of the Museum since 1988.  In November 2001, Sir Neil agreed to extend his contract as Director to allow him to set in motion a new strategic vision for the Museum, a key element being the development of the Darwin Centre Phase One, which opened in 2002.  During the remainder of Sir Neil’s directorship he will focus his efforts on fundraising for Phase Two of the Darwin Centre, a £65 million project, of which almost half has been secured.


	New MAGNI CEO
Tim Cooke has been appointed as the new Chief Executive of the Museums and Galleries of Northern Ireland (MAGNI).  He is currently Head of Broadcasting at BBC Northern Ireland.  Mr Cooke takes up his post on 1 September.  In the meantime, management responsibilities will be shared between MAGNI’s senior management team, with Katrina O’Dowd, Director of Finance, acting as the Accounting Officer.


	National Dimensions
AEA Consulting are completing the first stage of this project to research and evaluate collaboration between national and non-national museums.  The Regional Affairs Committee is meeting on 13 May to discuss the preliminary findings of the research. A series of consultation seminars are now being arranged in Bristol, Birmingham, Newcastle and London to seek the views of directors and staff of regional museums.





	Valuing Museums Project with LSE
Tony Travers of the London School of Economic has been engaged to take forward NMDC’s major project valuing the contributions of museums.  The project will describe and analyse the overall scale of the national museum sector, and provide an analysis second-order factors such as the impact on tourism, local and regional economies, and contribution to higher education, schools and learning more generally.  It will identify trends in NMDC institutions activities and development and make comparison with other sectors.  The project will include all the NMDC institutions and reference will be made to the wider sector.


	Creativity Report
In parallel with the Valuing Museums Project, Lindsay Sharp is leading a working group to produce a report highlighting the value of museums as sources of creative practice and inspiration.  It’s focus will be on both NMDC’s and government’s policy objectives and, together with the Valuing Museums project, will underpin the nationals’ case to Treasury for the next spending review.  As well as producing interesting case studies for the report, the working group is keen to engage non-museum sector advocates who can make the case for museums with both authority and a degree of independence.


	Charles Clarke

Members of the NMDC Executive Committee are meeting Charles Clarke, Secretary of State for Education on Skills for lunch on 22 May.  Please let us know if you have any suggestions of subjects you think should be raised at the meeting.


	Destruction of Cultural Property in Iraq


The looting and destruction of museums, libraries and archives in Iraq have been widely reported in the international media.  The extent of the loss and damage may take months to determine.  The British Museum is leading the coordinated response and assistance from the international museum community.

	Iraq National Museum
The National Museum in Baghdad was looted on 14 April.  Among the treasures probably lost from the National Museum include the Warka Vase, a Sumerian masterpiece  from 3100 BC and The Lion of Nimrud, an iconic ivory of a lion attacking a Nubian, carved around 850BC.  A full list of all the missing antiquities will not be ready for several months. An amnesty has been offered for those returning looted items and local religious leaders have called on people to return museum items.  

Speaking at the British Museum, Dr Donny George, Curator of the National Museum, said the destruction of collections at the museum was not as extensive as originally feared due to precautionary measures taken by museum staff.  Thousands of items had been removed from the public galleries before the war and the majority of the collection was stored in the museum vaults.  Although part of the wall to the vaults was broken down it appears that many items are still there although the extent of the loss has not yet been evaluated.  Dr George told The Art Newspaper other items, including the Nimrud gold treasures, gold coins and other portable antiquities, had been stored in the vaults of the central bank.  Although the ground floor of the bank was looted, it is thought that rubble prevented looters entering the vaults.  The museum’s Islamic manuscripts collection and library, one of the finest collections on history and archaeology of the Middle East, are reported to have been mostly evacuated before the war and protected. 
There was also extensive damage to the infrastructure of the museum.  The Art Newspaper reports that all 120 administrative offices were looted.  Dr George told The Art Newspaper that a lot of the paper records are safe and most of the computerised data was backed up.
Professional Thieves
There has been suggestion that well-organized professional thieves targeted the most priceless artefacts from the National Museums.  In an interview with the Washington Post, Koichuro Matsuura, Head of UNESCO said the thieves may have had help from low-level museum employees.  Dr George told The Guardian, “we found glass-cutters and sets of keys.  They got into the storerooms by a back route, through two steel doors and a brick wall.  They clearly had a detailed plan of the building.”  




	Libraries and Archives

The British Library has begun to collate information about the damage to libraries and archives in Iraq.  The National Library of Iraq was looted and burnt on 14 April.  Half a million printed books, including 5,000 rare books are reported to have been lost.  However, some holdings were reported to have been evacuated before the war.  The National Archives of Iraq, which shared the same building as the National Library, opposite the Ministry of Defence, was also looted and burnt.  The extent of the losses is not yet known.  Over 5,000 Islamic manuscripts in the Al-Awqaf Library (Ministry of Religious Affairs) were looted and burnt.

Very little is known about the state of libraries outside Baghdad, although University of Mosul’s important rare book and manuscript collection was reported to have been sacked.  


	International Response
Expert Meeting on Iraqi Cultural Heritage was held at UNESCO on 17 April 2003.  The meeting agreed the following recommendations to those responsible for civil order in Iraq: 
1) That all museums, libraries, archives, monuments and sites in Iraq be guarded and secured immediately by the forces in place 

2) That an immediate prohibition be placed on the export of all antiques, antiquities, works of art, books and archives from Iraq 
3) That an immediate ban be placed on the international trade in objects of Iraqi cultural heritage 
4) That a call be made for the voluntary and immediate return of cultural objects stolen or illicitly exported from Iraq 
5) That there be an immediate fact-finding mission under UNESCO coordination to assess the extent of damage and loss to cultural property in Iraq 
6) That there be the facilitation of international efforts in assisting cultural institutions in Iraq 
The British Museum is playing a leading role in co-ordinating the international effort to assist Iraqi museums.  They are working closely with the Metropolitan Museum, the Louvre, the Berlin Museum and the Hermitage as well as university departments specialising in Iraqi archaeology.  The British Museum hosted a meeting of experts on Iraqi cultural heritage on 29 April.  
The British Museum is stressing the importance of assisting Iraqi colleagues, rather than imposing Western solutions.  Neil MacGregor has asked NMDC to collate information about museum personnel who speak Arabic.  
The first phase of work will be to assess the extent of the loss and damage.  A working party of Arabic speakers, with experience of working in Iraq, will be sent to Iraq to assist with this.  The second phase will require international support for collections audit and salvage operations, professional training, reconstruction of museum and library buildings, IT infrastructure and technical equipment.  


	UK Government 

Tessa Jowell told the British Museum meeting that the UK Government has already committed £300 million to the Office of Reconstruction and Humanitarian Affairs, which will use its overall funding pot to help with cultural heritage.  The Department for Culture, Media and Sport are sending out an expert group of DCMS staff in the first wave of UK civilian personnel.  These experts will work with Iraqi and US colleagues to reach rapid conclusions about the extent of the damage and what action might be needed.  Tessa Jowell also promised to assist legislation to make it illegal to trade in illicit cultural property (see below).



 

	Information about Missing Items

Museums, dealers and customs officials around the world are being asked to look out for looted Iraqi antiquities.  To assist the hunt for stolen items, two websites have published images from the collection.

The Oriental Institute at the University of Chicago has published a website of Oriental Institute images of objects from the Iraq Museum, sorted by categories.  They stress that it is highly incomplete at this point but will continue to add pictures over the next few weeks.  A searchable object database is planned as a second phase for the website, to be developed over the next few weeks.

http://www.oi.uchicago.edu/OI/IRAQ/iraq.html 

The Art Newspaper has published online images from the most recent printed catalogue of the National Museum in Baghdad, published in 1976.  These can be found at: www.theartnewspaper.com


	Further sources of Information

ICOM have collated resources on Iraqi museum collections at: http://icom.museum/iraq.html
Arts Journal.com have started an archive of stories relating to the destruction of art and museums in Iraq at: http://www.artsjournal.com/hotissues/20030418-4943.shtml 

H-Museum has created a portal to resources relating to Iraqi cultural heritage including press articles dating back to the first Iraq war in 1991. www.h-museum.net/iraq.html 


More international news can be found on page 8.

	Parliamentary Report


	Dealing in Cultural Objects (Offences) Bill
Richard Allan MP is urging the government to close legal loopholes that could allow looted Iraqi artefacts to be sold openly in the UK.  The Cultural Property Bill was first introduced in the House of Commons last December as a Private Members Bill, with the Government’s support.  
The Bill will create the new criminal offence of trading in illegally removed cultural objects.  It will go further than the protection of proprietary interests under the Theft Act 1968 and will cover objects which, although not stolen, have been illicitly excavated or removed from a monument.  The offence will apply irrespective of the place where the cultural object was illicitly excavated or removed and will therefore apply equally to objects illegally excavated or removed in the UK or outside.
The Bill passed its Second Reading in the Commons on 4 April and now passes to the Committee stage.  Speaking at the British Museum on 29 April, Tessa Jowell said she had spoken to the Chief Whip and the Business Managers at the House to ask for their help in hurrying the legislation through Parliament.


	Members News


	Dolly Goes on Display at NMS 

Dolly the sheep, the world’s first mammal cloned from an adult cell has gone on display at the National Museums of Scotland.  Dolly was put down in February and her body has been donated to the museum by the Roslin Institute in Midlothian, where she was born.  Her birth in 1996 was one of the most important scientific advances in recent years and sparked considerable controversy.

Dolly will form part of the museum’s Science Zone, an innovative series of events and workshops taking place at the Royal Museum as part of the Edinburgh International Science Festival.  She will feature in a display focusing on the 50th anniversary of the discovery of DNA by James Watson and Francis Crick.  


	Bodelwyddan Castle renovation

The first floor galleries at Bodelwyddan Castle in North Wales have reopened following a complete refurbishment of the National Portrait Gallery’s displays there.  Bodelwyddan is one of the Gallery’s three regional partnerships and houses over 100 portraits from the 19th-century collections.  The new displays include photographs of Alice Liddell by Lewis Carroll, on public display for the first time since they were saved from export and jointly acquired by the NPG and National Museum of Photography, Film and Television last year. 


	Iron Age Treasure Discovered

Thousands of Iron Age gold and silver coins have been excavated from fields in Lincolnshire.  The find, which adds more than 10 per cent to the total so far recorded in this country, was first made three years ago but has been kept secret to enable a full excavation of the site by archaeologists from Leicester University, backed by English Heritage and the British Museum.  A Roman parade helmet made of finely worked gilded sheet silver was found with the hoard.  It is still being prised out of a block of earth by conservators at the British Museum.  The helmet is believed to have been buried decades before the Roman invasion of Britain.





	Elizabeth I Teaches Leadership at NMM
The National Maritime Museum will be offering an inspirational leadership course for A-level and AVCE students as one element of a wide-ranging education programme accompanying the Museum's new major exhibition, Elizabeth. The leadership course has been developed by the Museum’s Education Department in conjunction with Morgan Stanley, sponsor of the exhibition.  'Leading Lives' will explore some of the key principles that underpin leadership and management and examine how these apply to the modern business world, taking as its inspiration a queen who ruled over 400 years ago. A series of study days will focus on objects and events within the Museum's exhibition

Elizabeth was opened by HM The Queen on 1 May.  It brings together the greatest collection of personal items, paintings, manuscripts, fine art objects and exhibits relating to Elizabeth I to commemorate the 400th anniversary of her death.


	Concorde Campaign
Lord James Douglas-Hamilton, a Conservative Member of the Scottish Parliament called on the First Minister, Jack McConnell to back a bid to bring Concorde to the Museum of Flight in East Lothian, part of the National Museums of Scotland.  The Scotsman reports that Lord James wrote to the First Minister saying that to his knowledge, British Airways had not been approached by any museums interested in acquiring the craft, when the fleet is taken out of service in October this year.  A spokesperson for British Airways told the paper the company had not yet decided what would happened to the supersonic jets but “the consensus of opinion is that some of them will probably find their way into various museums in different places in the world.”


	Tate Senior Management
Vicente Todolí took up his appointment as Director of Tate Modern on 2 April 2003.  His arrival completes the Senior Management team at Tate and follows the recent appointment by the Trustees of Alex Beard as Deputy Director and Jan Debbaut as Director of Collections.


	Current Issues


	Budget Assistance for Acquisitions
In his Budget statement, the Chancellor of the Exchequer announced a review of the “options available for improving support to regional and national museums to enable them to acquire and make works of art and culture accessible to all.”  In his speech to the House of Commons he said he proposes “to review the incentives, reliefs and exemptions available to help national and regional museums and galleries make acquisitions of works of art and culture, which should not be lost to the nation but, instead, should be accessible to the people of Britain.”
The National Museum Directors' Conference has proposed setting up a working party to look at the implications of the Chancellor's budget statement.  Charles Saumarez Smith has written to Tessa Jowell outlining the proposals.  We hope to enable the sector to provide a coordinated approach to this important issue.  The group is likely to include Resource, The National Art Collection, and experts in tax law as well as representatives of national and non-national museums. 


	Paintings Stolen from Whitworth 
Three watercolour paintings, by Van Gogh, Picasso and Gaugin, were stolen from the Whitworth Art Gallery in the early hours of 27 April.  There was considerable media coverage of the theft and art dealers around the world were notified of their loss within hours of the discovery of the theft.  The paintings were found the following day behind a public toilet, 200 metres from the museum.  They were in a cardboard tube and had been out all night during heavy rainfall.  All the paintings are reported to be slightly damaged: the Van Gogh is torn in one corner and the other two have small marks caused by exposure to the weather.  The paintings are expected to be back on display next month.
A note found with the paintings said “the intention was not to steal, only to highlight the woeful security.”  The Guardian reports that Detective Chief Inspector Peter Roberts said, “We do not think it is a chance burglary.  It’s someone who carried out a lot of planning, who may know someone who works there, someone who used to work there or is an expert in security.”





	Museums and Galleries Month
Museums and Galleries Month 2003 was launched at the British Museum on 29 April.  Museums and Galleries Month aims to remind the public of the great treasures in museums of all sizes, and to provide an opportunity for museums and galleries to encourage old and new audiences to visit by putting on special events, activities and exhibitions.  The theme for special events and activities for 2003 is "Cultures - then and now".  
One of the highlights of the month will be the presentation of the first Gulbenkian Prize for museums and galleries on Thursday 15 May at the new Fashion and Textile Museum.  This year’s MGM/RSA Lecture will be at Tate Liverpool on 21 May on the subject of “Education, education… can museums meet the political agenda?”  The event will be chaired by Loyd Grossman and the speakers include David Anderson, V&A, Andrew Brighton, formerly Tate Modern and Helen Rees Lehay of Manchester University. 
For more information see: www.may2003.org.uk


	Funding for Regions Announced

Resource has announced the allocation of the £70m funding received for Renaissance in the Regions.  A total of £26.7m will be split between the Regional Museum Hubs in the North East, South West and West Midlands to take forward phase one of the Renaissance initiative over the next three years.  This includes £8.07m allocated to Education Strategy Funds.  A further £11.21 million will be allocated over the next three years to Hubs in the other six English regions for capacity building and development work, including £3.23m Education Strategy Funds.  

A further £2.6m has been allocated to the Specialisms Fund to be used to encourage partnerships between Hubs and allow them to develop specialist expertise in an area of current strength.


The newsletter is written and compiled by Emily Adams, Research & Communication Manager, NMDC.  If you have any comments or would like to contribute to a future edition, please contact eadams@iwm.org.uk
	Overseas Visitor Figures Up

The latest figures released by the Office for National Statistics showed that the number of visitors to Britain in January and February 2003 was up 17% compared to the same period in 2002.  Visits from Western Europe have risen by 27%, with a smaller increase from long haul markets.  The latest figures show that in 2002 there were 24.2m overseas visits to the UK, up by 6% on 2001 figures.


	Enjoy England Campaign

VisitBritain has launched a new £4m campaign to market England to the domestic market.  The campaign will focus on the diversity of England’s countryside, cities, heritage and sport and aims to encourage British people to rediscover England for holidays and short-breaks.  The campaign, which runs for 5 weeks from 1 May, will include a television advert.


	Michael Stevenson
Michael Stevenson, formerly Director of Factual Learning at the BBC, has been appointed as the new Director of Strategy and Communications at the Department for Education and Skills.  Michael Stevenson is a Board member of Resource.
The new Director of the BBC’s Factual and Learning division will be John Willis.  


	Futurebuilders Fund

The Treasury has launched a consultation document on proposals for how to use the new £125 million Futurebuilders fund.  The fund, which was announced as part of last year’s spending review, is intended to assist the voluntary and community sector develop capacity to deliver public services in areas such as health and social care, crime and social cohesion, education and learning, and support for children and young people.  

The proposals include a move from grant funding to longer term investment for the future; offering a broader range of finance to include loans, loan guarantees, or a mix of these with grants.  The consultation runs until 21 July. The document can be found at: www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/consultations_and_legislation
/futurebuilders/consult_futurebuilders_index.cfm





	Burrell Collection Spoliation Claim
Glasgow City Council has referred a spoliation claim to the Spoliation Advisory Panel chaired by Sir David Hirst.
The still life painting, ‘Le Paté de Jambon’, formerly attributed to Jean Chardin, is in the Burrell Collection.  Sir William Burrell, Scottish shipowner and art collector, bought the painting in June 1936 from a German art dealer.  The Glasgow Herald reports that an investigation by the city council and new evidence from the families involved clearly show the painting fell into Bohler's hands because of financial persecution of the families by the Nazi regime.
The Spoliation Advisory Panel was set up in April 2000 to help resolve spoliation claims relating to items now held by UK national collections.  

The Panel considers claims and advises claimants and the institution in possession of the object on what action might be taken.  It also gives advice to the Government.


	National Trust Governance
A review of the National Trust has recommended changes to the governance of the Trust.  The review, chaired by Michael Blakenham, concluded that the present 52-member Council was too large to perform the duties required of a modern charity trustee body.  It recommended that a new smaller Governing Body of 12 Trustees should be established.  The Council would continue to have a role, appointing the Governing Body, monitoring its performance and acting as a guide and overseer on behalf of the nation.  The Council of the National Trust has announced that it agrees in principle to the review proposals. 

The full report can be found at: www.nationaltrust.org.uk/main/nationaltrust
/governance_review.html


	Support for Young Volunteers
The Government has announced details of a £5m pilot scheme that will give young people an allowance of £45 a week to encourage them to become volunteers.  Those who take part will also receive a lump sum of £750 after successfully completing nine months of volunteering and may qualify for housing and health benefits.  Meals and travel costs will be provided by the volunteering providers.  The Young Volunteer Challenge will involve 1,200 people aged 18-21 in 10 pilot areas.  Volunteers must commit to at least 30 hours a week.


	Culture Can

The Northern Ireland Office has launched a new report illustrating how innovative cultural, arts and leisure activities can help tackle social problems.  Parliamentary Under Secretary of State, Angela Smith, launched the document Culture Can during a visit to Belfast Community Circus School.  It sets out how cultural activities can contribute to the four themes in the Programme for Government: security a competitive economy, growing as a community, working for a healthier people and investing in education and skills.  Culture Can can be found at: http://www.dcalni.gov.uk/pdf/culturecan.pdf


	Teachers TV Station

Teachers are to get their own television station under proposals announced by the Department for Education and Skills.  The new digital channel, with the working title of Teachers TV will deliver classroom resources, ideas and plans for lessons, training and development materials and the latest news about the education sector.  It will be broadcast for 18 hours a day and is intended to help cut down teachers work load by bringing useful information together in one place.  The channel will be editorially independent from government and run by a third party supplier.  Broadcasters, producers and other potential providers of the channel have been invited to bid to run the channel for a three month pilot.




	New DCMS Website
The Department for Culture, Media and Sport has launched their new website.  The redesigned site is intended to be more accessible than the previous site and is much more user friendly.  The homepage now includes up-to-date information about the latest news from the Department and has easy access to publications, consultations and press releases.  A column on the right-hand-side of the website provides links to DCMS sponsored bodies and the front page currently links to the National Gallery’s Titian exhibition website.


	Leverhulme Trust Criteria Tightened
The Leverhulme Trust, which funds academic research in some museums, has tightened the criteria by which applications to the Trust will be judged.  The Trust is keen to differentiate its criteria from those of the Research Councils and to avoid assuming the role of ‘funder of last resort’ for those whose Research Council bids are turned down.  In future applicants will be expected to demonstrate why they believe the Trust to be the correct recipient for their bid.  
Full details can be found at www.leverhulme.org.uk


The NMDC newsletter is published at the beginning of each month.  Recent editions are also available on our website, along with more information about NMDC’s current activities 

www.nationalmuseums.org.uk

	Forthcoming Meetings


Learning & Access Committee
10.30am, Wed 7 May, Imperial War Museum,

Leadership Working Group

11.00am, Tues 13 May, English Heritage

Regional Affairs Committee

10am, Tuesday 13 May, National Gallery

Board Secretaries Group

11.30am, Tuesday 20 May 2003, Horniman Museum

NMDC Executive Committee

11.00am, Thursday 22 May, Imperial War Museum

National Museum Managers’ Consortium
10.30am, Friday 13 June 2003, Imperial War Museum North 

Human Resources Forum

11.00am, Friday 20 June, Imperial War Museum North

National Museum Directors' Conference

10.30 for 11.00am Friday 4 July, IWM

NMDC Secretariat – Contact Details:

Sean Bullick, Secretary - tel: 020 7416 5202, email: sbullick@iwm.org.uk
Emily Adams, Research & Communication - tel: 020 7416 5208, email: eadams@iwm.org
	International Issues


	Spoliated Art Returned

Authorities in the Czech Republic are reported to have returned 135 art works by European masters to the heirs of Arthur Feldmann whose collection was stolen by the Nazis.  Nadia Rybarova of the Associated Press reports that a spokesperson for the Moravian Gallery said the Museum turned over the drawings in March to Anne Webber of the Commission for Looted Art in Europe.  The Moravian Gallery hopes to purchase back five of the works.  CLAE is reported to be awaiting a license to export the other works from the Czech Republic to Israel.  The British Museum has also received a claim for items believed to be part of the Feldmann collection.  The case will be considered by the Spoliation Advisory Panel.


	Asbestos Closes Rijksmuseum 

The Rijksmuseum in Amsterdam has been closed to the public and staff following the discovery of asbestos in parts of the museum.  The asbestos investigation was part of a study being carried out for the Netherlands Government Buildings Agency in the context of the upcoming renovation and restoration of the Rijksmuseum.  The museum is planning to remain partly open during the major restoration work, which will take place from December 2003 to mid 2008.  

Further investigation is being undertaken to establish precisely which parts of the museum are affected.  The Philips Wing of the Rijksmuseum including their temporary exhibition space will reopen on 3 May but it is not yet known when the rest of the museum will be open to the public again.


	Returned Painting to be Auctioned for £7m
A painting by Egon Schiele, which was stolen during the Nazi period and returned to the heirs of the original owner last year, is to be auctioned for between £5 and £7m.  The painting which had been bought by the Neue Galerie in Linz, Austria in 1953 was found to have been stolen by the Nazis from the home of Daisy Hellman, a Jewish arts patron.  The painting will be auctioned at Sotheby’s in London this June.




	Elton John Loses Case Against Art Dealer
Sir Elton John has lost a court battle with a Parisian art dealer who he accused of selling him fake statues.  The BBC reports that the singer, who is a Trustee of the Wallace Collection, was suing art dealer Jean Renoncourt over four groups of statues he bought in 1996 for $360,000. The statues of Greek gods bore the signature of 18th Century Italian sculptor Luigi Grossi but art expert Simon Yates later raised doubts about their authenticity, suggesting they dated from the 20th Century.  The Paris court ruled the allegations made by the expert were not sufficient to punish Mr Renoncourt and that the case was without merit. 


	Amnesty for Looted Antiquities
New laws in Italy will increase prison sentences for those caught dealing stolen or smuggled art, but also declare an amnesty for private collectors who illegally acquired antiquities, provided they open their homes for public viewing.  The Times reports that the decree has been introduced to shed light on the vast cache of national treasures in private hands. The Times reported that an estimated 520,000 items have disappeared from archaeological digs and museums in Italy in the past 30 years.  More than 350,000 have been recovered but the amnesty is considered the only way to reach a true estimate of how many treasures were in private hands.


	Lascaux Caves Threatened
The prehistoric cave paintings at Lascaux in central France are reported to be threatened with irreparable damage by the conservation efforts intended save them.  The Observer reports that the use of powerful chemicals to stop the 20,000 year old paintings being covered in mould has seriously unbalanced the ecosystem.  Isabelle Pallot Frossard told the paper “All but the most robust forms of fungi were killed off during treatment.  These have now dominated the weaker species and thrived.”  Lascaux was closed to the public in 1963 after the colour of the paintings began to change and mould began to grow.  A replica of the caves was built for visitors.
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